NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on-line via Zoom on Tuesday 6th April 2021.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, K Cash, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, 


D Norcross, E Rogers and County Cllr V Dennis. 
168/21
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllrs: E Richards and D Rigby.
169/21
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rees declared an interest in item 174/21 (a) as she is a Trustee for Narberth Old School Trust.  Cllr Norcross also declared an interest in the Old CP School as he is a non-executive trustee.  Cllr Rogers declared an interest in this item as she is on the Friends of Narberth Old School Committee.  None of these Councillors voted on the Council’s decision with regard to the discharge of conditions.
170/21
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 16th and 30th March 2021 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Meredydd and proposed by Cllr Rogers seconded by Cllr Lloyd respectively and agreed by the full Council.

171/21
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Fire Risk Assessment.  The Clerk asked if the Mayor had any news on the fire extinguishers for the Town Hall and unfortunately this was not the case.  The Mayor stated that he will ask another company for a quote.
b)
Library.  The Clerk asked the Mayor if he had checked the electricity meter and the intumescent strips at the Library.  Unfortunately this was not the case.  The Clerk also asked about the email she had forwarded to the Mayor from the Friends of Narberth Library regarding the resetting of the thermostat at the Library.  Unfortunately the Mayor was unable to attend the Library on the day suggested by Mr Jones. 
172/21
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)
County Cllr Dennis reported on:
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a)  
Footpaths.  County Cllr Dennis stated that improvement work is being considered at Tabernacle Lane; the access road down to the Station, design feasibility at Adams Drive and Bloomfield Gardens; non controlled crossing at Northfield Road to the Health Centre and pathway ramp from Belmore Gardens to the Health Centre.

b)
Persimmon Homes.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the fence on the Persimmon housing estate is and will remain Persimmon’s responsibility, even after completion.

c)
Redstone Court.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the Engineer is looking at the lights for the steps from Redstone Road to the Bloomfield pathway.
d)
Zebra Crossing.   County Cllr Dennis stated that the white lines have now been replaced on the Zebra Crossing.  
e)
On-street parking.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the County Council is looking into the possibility of on-street parking at Northfield Road end of Spring Gardens and also considering turning half of the 12 -13 parking spaces opposite the Fire Station into resident parking spaces.  The Council agreed that there are enough problems with parking within the town now without reducing parking spaces further and that this would be detrimental to the town.   Cllr Meredydd declared an interest as she lives at Spring Gardens and stated that parking on the left hand side of Spring Gardens from the Farmers Arms up would be good as it would slow traffic down, part of the more sustainable traffic plan, and reiterated that the single yellow line for loading outside the Sorting Office is no longer required.
173/21
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Speeding.  The Clerk had received a follow up email regarding the speed vehicles travel into and out of Narberth on the B4314.  The  Clerk was asked for details of the Community Speed Watch group and County Cllr Dennis stated that he would pass these on.
b)
London to Fishguard Trunk Road (A40).  The Clerk had received copies of the Penblewin to Redstone Cross Improvement and de-trunking Order 2021 and asked if any Councillor wished to see this to let her know.  Cllr Rees was interested and was informed by County Cllr Dennis that they are available to be viewed at the Queen’s Hall.
c)
Proludic.  The Clerk had received the latest brochure on Play and Sports equipment.
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d)
Town Moor.  The Clerk had received an email from a detectorist asking for permission to look for lost jewellery etc., on the Town Moor.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that as the Moor is Village Green, the gentleman should contact the Common Land Officer at the County Council to make sure he abides by any regulations that exist.

e)
Donation.  The Clerk stated that the Big Plant Sale was not going ahead this year due to Covid but a small plant stall will be held outside the SPAN building on Friday 30th April – Sunday 2nd May 2021.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council donation would still stand.

f)
Narberth Rural District Council.  The Clerk had received a request asking where the records made by the District Council with regard to the 1959 Highways Act are kept.  Unfortunately, the Town Council do not have any records so the Clerk was to suggest that maybe the Pembrokeshire Archives Office located in Haverfordwest would be able to help.

g)
Princes Gate Water.  The Clerk reported on an email from the Marketing and Community Relations Co-ordinator regarding a funding request for the Town Moor drainage and a stakeholder questionnaire request.  The Clerk has forwarded this email on to Cllr Cash and Cllr Norcross to reply.  
h)
Street cleaning.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from a Narberth resident regarding the state of the pavements, gutters and parking areas in Narberth and asking how often the streets are cleaned.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to reply that the County Council’s Street Cleaner is working around the town most days and that the Town Council will keep an eye on the situation.  

i)
PAVS.  The Clerk had received notification that PAVS will be taking the membership fees of £30 for 2021 via direct debit on the 25th March 2021.
174/21  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
20/1129/DC   Old Narberth CP School, Northfield Road – Discharge of Condition 6; 12; 13; 16 and 17 of Planning permission 20/0369/PA – No Objection.  
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b)
20/1072/PA  Rushacre Enterprise Park, Redstone Road – Proposed new B1/B8 use class building – No Objection.
174.1
 Conditionally Approved:

a)
20/0906/PA  16 Market Square – Cash Machine.
b)
20/0624/PA  2 Redstone Villas – Proposed packaging building (Home business use)

c)
20/0192/PA  Angel Inn – Demolition of existing rear 2 storey extension – Manager’s residence – replaced with 2 storey function room rear extension, 9 bedrooms/en-suites above, internal refurbishment – remodelling dormer windows on front elevations.

d)
20/0475/PA  Land rear of South Acre – Erection of a dwelling.

175/21  NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Garage, Spring Gardens.  The County Councillor and Town Councillors had received complaints regarding the work being carried out behind the houses in Spring Gardens.  The County Council has been made aware of these complaints and a building inspector had called out this morning, but stated that it was a planning department issue.  Cllr Rees declared an interest as one of the houses in front of the Garage is owned by her son-in-law.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should telephone tomorrow morning to request that someone from the Planning Enforcement Department attends site to check on the work which has been carried out to ensure it is in line with the planning conditions.
b)
Litter bins.  Cllr Rogers asked if the litter bin by the bench opposite Landsker Stores could be moved to Bushes Lane or to the pathway at Lewis Lloyd ground.  County Cllr Dennis thought that this was a good place to put a bin and will speak to Environmental Services.  
c)
Overgrown hedges.  Cllr Rogers had received complaints regarding the overgrown hedge at Station Road and County Cllr Dennis stated that he will deal with this together with overgrown hedges at Springfield Park.

d)
Police.  Cllr Rogers asked if the Police could be invited to attend a Zoom meeting to bring Council up to date with crime figures, what is going on in the community etc.
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Signed ……………………




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should invite the Police to the June meeting of Council.

e)
Co-options.  Cllr Rogers asked about the vacant seats on the Town Council and the Clerk stated that she will re-advertise these.




IT WAS RESOLVED not to put this advertisement in the press again due to the costs involved, but to advertise on Facebook, Council’s Notice Boards, the Library and Nobles Newsagents in the first instance.

f)
Town Hall Clock.  Cllr Norcross stated that the hour on the Clock had not gone forward for the start of British summer time. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact Smith of Derby about this.

g)
Town Moor.  Cllr Cash informed Council that a hydrogeologist will be doing a survey in the next three weeks.  A drainage engineer is going to mark out the area.  Cllr Cash is aware of sources for funding and stated that an idea has been given to brighten up the Town Moor with flower beds around the tip as it is too dangerous to plant trees there.  Cllr Walters praised the Playgroup for all the hard work they are doing.
h)
Car Park.  Cllr Barnes stated that the Car Park is dirty and there is a lot of litter down there.  Since the last street cleaner left Narberth, the street cleaning machine has not been taken out of the shed.

i)
Street lighting.  Cllr Meredydd stated that she and Cllr Rogers had investigated how safe they felt walking around Narberth.  The only issue they found was no lighting at Lewis Lloyd ground around the new pathway after Bloomfield.  Concern was raised as in the winter months it starts to get dark just after 4 p.m., when children are walking home from School.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to look into this with the County Council and the Clerk was asked to make this an Agenda item for next month.  
176/21
 CHURCHYARD GUIDANCE AND POLICY: (Agenda item 9)

Cllr Meredydd confirmed that she is still trying to gain contact with Pembrokeshire Archives.
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177/21
 ELECTION COSTS:   (Agenda item 10)

County Cllr Dennis reported on the Notice of Motion relating to Town and Community Council Election Funding.  The decision was that further work is to be undertaken to ascertain whether the financial burden on Community Councils could be reduced by looking at the following three areas: 
( Full cost recovery - review of the charging model 

( Printing costs - potential reductions 

( Election Costs Insurance Scheme - viability to be explored. 

Town and Community Councils should be informed that there is the option to repay their electoral costs over a five-year term by instalments, which would be subject to an administration fee, which would be kept to a minimum.  This would prevent adverse financial implications for the Council and ascertain whether the financial burden on Community Councils could be reduced. 
The Clerk has not received anything on this as yet.
178/21
 ELECT MAYOR DESIGNATE FOR 2021/22:   (Agenda item 11a)
Cllr Rogers proposed that Cllr Rees be Mayor Designate for 2021/22.  All members were in favour of this.

179/21
 ELECT DEPUTY MAYOR DESIGNANT FOR 2021/22:  (Agenda item 11b)
Cllr Rees proposed Cllr Meredydd be Deputy Mayor Designate for 2021/22 and Cllr Rogers seconded this proposal.  All members were in favour of this.

180/21 
 CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk asked Council if they were happy with the Risk Assessment and Method Statement which she had circulated from Western Services.  The Clerk stated that the point she noticed was that in their Method Statement Western Services said that they would replace any anchor points which did not pass the test.  The Contract was for testing only and the Clerk felt that permission should be gained from the owners of the building prior to the removal and replacement of any anchor points.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform Western Services of this.
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Cllr Walters read out the notes the Clerk had prepared following the Christmas Lights 
Committee meeting that was held on the 23rd March 2021.  The Committee recommended a four year Contract with Festive Lighting, (3 years hire and with a one year extension in the 4th year which would allow a 25% discount using the same motifs).  The Committee suggested that Council go with the Low Range section, a 2m Star Sail and a 2m Triple Star Glide and have 15 of each motifs.  These motifs are white LED rope and Warm white LED string which will match the Chamber of Trade’s Christmas Tree Lights.  Cllr Walters showed members a picture of these and, 


IT WAS RESOLVED, following a proposal from Cllr Walters which was seconded by Cllr Rees that provided a four year Contract can be agreed and signed by an Electrical Contractor for the erection and dismantling of these motifs, then the Council accept the 4 year hire proposal from Festive Lighting Company.  All members were in agreement with this. 
181/21
 GRASS CUTTING SEASON 2021/22:  (Agenda item 13)
The Clerk asked when Council wished for the grass cutting contract to commence on the Castle and the Churchyard.  Council stated that this can start right away.  The Clerk said that she has checked when the Contractor’s Public Liability Insurance runs out which is in April and has asked for a copy of his renewal confirmation as soon as it is available.  
182/21
  FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 14)

Income received:

a)
Nat West Interest – March 2021 
£          . 21  
182.1
Payments made as previously agreed:

a)
Western Services (Christmas Light’s contract)



£13,200.00
182.2
Payments due:
a)
HMRC - 








£  1,089.87     
b)
PCC – Library Rates -






£     508.25


      St Andrew’s Churchyard Rates - 



£     192.60

c)
One Voice Wales membership - 





£     497.00
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d)
Chris Walters (Zoom meetings) -





£       86.34



IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.





8 of 9



Signed ……………………..

